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Dear Review Committee,

I am an education consultant and in high demand for my expertise in the area of teaching and learning mathematics from Foundation years through to Year12. Apart from my own consultancy work with schools and with the Victorian Department of Education I lecture at RMIT University and deliver teacher professional development through Monash University.

I entered teaching in 1999 and since then have continuously undertaken research, study and professional development to further my professional and practical knowledge.  While working full-time I completed my Masters Degree by a distance education/summer school model and then went on to complete my Doctorate by a night school/summer school model.  I completed a Certificate in Science Teaching by attending Melbourne University during the school term breaks for a number of years.  All this background is to show the amount of time, effort and sacrifice that I have put into developing my professional expertise to a point where book publishers approached me to write teacher reference material and student books on mathematics.

I have written books for Oxford University Press, Cambridge University Press, Australian Council of Education, Hawker Brownlow Education and other companies. I have created the content for all these books from my personal knowledge and experience base.  The intellectual content belongs to me and is copyrighted. The books are used widely in schools. As an ex-classroom teacher I know how teachers rely on being able to photo-copy class-sets of material for education purposes.  Most Victorian schools are not in a financial situation to purchase the required number of books per teacher or per student and therefore being able to photocopy relevant pages from a shared book is a necessity. 
I understand and appreciate that, however at the same time I expect to receive some form of payment for the sacrifices that I made in order to gain the knowledge and expertise that resulted in my being invited to write the books in the first place and also for the time and effort I expended on writing the books. The statutory licences that the ALRC is recommending be repealed are very important to me. If my work is copied and shared by teachers in the classroom, I currently receive a copyright payment from the Copyright Agency. This system works very efficiently with negligible administrative requirement from me. However, should the change proposed be made, I cannot see that I would have the time or skills to develop licensing arrangements for myself. The legal intricacies of copyright law and the potential for dealing with copyright breaches are beyond my field of expertise; nor do I have the time or inclination to learn about these things when the current system works so well. 
At 60 years of age, I am already moving towards semi-retirement and I have been calculating my retirement partly on the basis of continuing to receive recompense for schools’ using photo-copies of my current range of books as well as those that I intend to write in my retirement. Changing the system to the complicated model proposed, which is primarily aimed at digital productions rather than hard-copy print, is unfair and an attack on my rights as an author. I completely reject the repeal of the very effective and fair Australian educational statutory licence system. 
Dr Sue Gunningham
